BSA Board meeting / ZOOM
3/8/21 3-5pm Eastern Time

In attendance: Cindi Jones, Linda Watson, Heather Cacanindin, Michael Donoghue, Melanie Link-Perez,
Imeña Valdes, Shelly Gaynor, Chelsea Specht, Chris Martine, Lucinda McDade, Emily Sessa, Rachel Spicer, Jennifer Cruse-Sanders (JCS joined at 3:30).

Called to order at 3:05pm

1.  Minutes Approval
· November 23, 2020 Board Minutes
· December 16, 2020 Board Minutes
· January 23, 2021  Executive Committee Minutes

MOTION to APPROVE MINUTES -> APPROVED

2.  Business Office Report
· Large crop of 3-yr membership renewals; will look in March or April to see if there has been any decline in membership
· Expenses way down to covid (travel, etc.)
· High balances in our operating accounts; could transfer into investment account; March 31st: review quarterly and retain 4 months of operating budget
· MOBOT covered us with their PPP (2 month of salary)
· Discussion about website redesign expense (budgeted for 20k this year; some reports of it costing much, much more)
· Finished performance reviews and would like to give cost of living increases to staff. Need to work with MOBOT HR. They are likely moving toward no increases for all staff, but the BSA would like to, we have the funds, and we are a separate organization. Heather is having a hard time getting them to respond.
· Start of year 4 with Wiley and in our contract we need to indicate if we want to continue with them. This raises questions about what our next contract will look like.
· Royalty payment is lower than expected, yet again
· We have indicated that we are disappointed about several performance aspects (e.g., they have not marketed our journal the way we expected; very generic reports; never followed up on request for numbers on balance between OA and non-OA; royalties continually lower than expected)
· What are the downsides of going an RFP process? Lots of time and effort on our staff; some negatives effects of switching
· Tabled this discussion, as we’ll have a publications report at the next board meeting and we need Amy and Beth to part of the conversation
3.   Election Committee Slate for Approval
· We asked nominees for their willingness to run before being presented to the Board although they have been warned that they may not be placed on the ballot. The Board must approve the slate
· Pres-elect Discussion: One candidate is a federal employee is not allowed to advocate for BSA or sign onto letters or do fundraising; her supervisor was enthusiastic about her in this position; suggestion that moving forward we develop guidelines for federal employees in BSA leadership positions 

MOTION to APPROVE BALLOT SLATE -> APPROVED

4.  Financial Update
· Portfolio (now with ESG funding) has done extremely well
· One member noted a very high proportion in equities; response that it used to be higher 
· Exec Comm already approved FY2020 financial statements in a previous vote
· Fund Balances within Investment Account: $4.6M unrestricted (see fund description spreadsheet)
· FY2021 Profit and Loss to date – all in excellent shape
· Cash on hand >$1M; need to maintain four months of operating budget at any one time but this is far in excess. Will revisit at the next meeting to decide on an amount to transfer into the BIP

5.   Committee on Committees Update
· About 24 slots to fill; meeting March 16 to review the applications; might need to contact people who did not apply if needed (e.g., one slot has no applicants); planning for second meeting 
· Suggestion that in the future a liaison from DEI Comm serves on (a) the Comm on Comms and (b) Nomination Comm, rather than the DEI chair serving on both. This would foster broader engagement.
· Discussion about how to transfer some of this system (new committee application) to the nominations system

BREAK (~ 10 minute) -> reconvene at 4:50pm

6.   Botany 2021 Conference Report
· Boise Contract 2024 renegotiation was successful
· BOTANY 2021 VIRTUAL
· Five symposia and ten colloquia
· One withdrawn symposium was Black Botany and they want to reserve the topic for an in-person meeting (see below re: Black botanist’s week)
· Potential joint session with ASPB because Plant Biology is the same week as Botany conference; session would be available live at both conferences. All seven participating societies are in support of this
· Suggestion that we develop content around the decadal vision document
· Suggestion that we consider “feeding the world” as a topic
· Question about logistics, but both program planners thought it was possible
· Request that we make an optional additional fee to get access to recorded content of the other conference.
· Can we subsidize this, or have ASPB agree to a tiered system?
· Also suggestion that we decrease our $50 student BOTANY reg fee
· Plant Biology conference is “for-profit” whereas BOTANY is not. Their registration rates are always higher than ours.
· Discussion that BOTANY is a diverse group of societies whereas Plant Biology is the ASPB meeting. Our last joint conference was in Chicago and it was not well integrated. 
· Black Botanists Week Collaboration
· Symposium (withdrawn; see above) coordinators are requesting funds from BSA to support organizers to attend the BOTANY meeting this summer and have a one-hour panel discussion.
· General Board support for this request

7.   DEI Report
· NSF LEAPS
· [NSF DCL] Dear Colleague Letter: LEAding cultural change through Professional Societies (LEAPS) of Biology
· All societies that might apply for NSF BIO funds have been asked to act as “change agents” regarding hiring, inclusivity, DEI work; asked to collaborate across societies
· Encourages proposals to (e.g., RCNs, PLANTS) add and address LEAPS
· DEI interest in submitting a LEAPS grant with evolution/ecology societies
· Review of DEI in strategic planning
· Changed committee appointment process
· Data collection efforts: demographics for membership, leadership, meeting attendees and awards (e.g., how do they compare?)
· Inclusivity survey at BOTANY 2021
· Education initiatives and grants (Planting Science, PLANTS, Educating for a Diverse & Inclusive Community)
· We have two co-PI s working on PLANTS III (Monfils & Poston); learning from ESA SEEDS which has been going on for a long time; We are now talking about a $1M five-year grant
· Suggestion that we create an award for DEI achievement
· Does BSA want to hire a DEI coordinator? This would likely be required by the PLANTS III grant, although PLANTS III would not necessarily take 100% from a full-time employee so there would be room to manage other DEI initiatives. Discussion about potentially sharing a staff member across societies.

8.    BSA FY2021: Proposal to repurpose funds
· We had budgeted for 30 travel awards (in three categories) and have saved money on staff and Board travel
· Proposal that we repurpose these funds for registration, GRSAs and DEI initiatives
· Also suggestion that we consider a more radical approach and make all students free, but the other societies cannot afford to do this
· BOTANY Registration has not opened yet
· Discussion about sliding scale for registration
· Heather and Melanie will discuss with Joanne and the Conference Program Committee
· BSA could offer to absorb a greater percentage of the loss if there is a loss on the meeting as a result of lowering registration rates for students

C. Martine and E. Sessa had to leave during this discussion
R. Spicer left meeting at 6:30pm
